CENTER FOR SPACE POLICY AND STRATEGY

ISSUE BRIEF | JUNE 2023

SPACE FORCE BUDGET BRIEF: NEW PRIORITIES AND LONG-TERM DEVELOPMENTS TOWARD A NEW ARCHITECTURE

Robert S. Wilson

For fiscal year (FY) 2024, the administration requested \$30.3 billion for the Space Force. The amount would represent a 15 percent increase from last year's appropriations and a near doubling of the service's budget since its first budget request four years ago. The increase supports growth in next-generation nuclear command and control spacecraft, which will look much different than their predecessors, and reflects the administration's push toward more space assets in lower orbits. The request highlights new priorities and long-term developments for how the department is approaching many of its defense space missions.

Introduction

The United States Space Force continues to grow for fiscal year (FY) 2024. The administration requested \$30.3 billion for the Space Force in FY 2024, making up about 3.6 percent of the Department of Defense's total budget request.¹ Consistent with prior years, the bulk (over 60 percent) of the requested Space Force budget lies in the research, development, testing, and evaluation (RDTE) appropriation. The heavy focus on RDTE, which is distinct from the other services, speaks to the unique hardware-centric nature of space operations.^{*}

The requested amount for the Space Force would represent a 15 percent increase (not adjusted for inflation) from the enacted FY 2023 appropriations.[†] This is the fourth budget request since the establishment of the newest military service, and in that span, its budget has nearly doubled (see Figure 1).

The increase in the budget over time reflects both growth in defense space spending and the consolidation of defense space activity under the Space Force. In the fiscal year's 2022 budget request, for example, the Department of Defense transferred over \$900 million from the other services into the Space Force, including the Mobile User Objective System, a narrowband satellite constellation that had been funded through the Navy.² In last year's budget

[†] Adjusting for inflation, the request would represent a 12 percent increase from last year's appropriations. The rest of this paper uses "current dollar" figures, which are not adjusted for inflation. See "National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2024," Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), (May 2023).



^{*} This is a much higher percentage than the other services spend on RDTE (Army -9 percent, Navy -11 percent, and Air Force -18 percent), which allot a relatively higher share of their funding toward paying for their military personnel and operations and maintenance.



Figure note: FY 2024 refers to a requested amount; FY 2021-2023 refer to enacted amounts.

Figure 1: Space Force budget, by appropriation, over time.

request, funding for Space Force military personnel and the Space Development Agency transferred to the Space Force budget; collectively, these two transfers accounted for over \$4 billion in the final appropriations.³ With the major planned transfers already completed, this year's requested bump mostly reflects growth in preexisting Space Force budget lines.

The increase in this year's request and planned growth for future years highlights long-term changes and new priorities for how the department is approaching many of its defense space missions. The budget documents detail the progress of critical next-generation defense space systems, such as nuclear command and control satellites, which will consume a significant portion of the Space Force budget in the years to come. Next-generation nuclear command and control systems will look much different than their predecessors, with the number of some of the satellites increasing and the roles of some of the spacecraft splintering. Also shown in the budget, the department is advocating for more spacecraft in lower orbits: while it will continue to rely on higher orbit systems for many missions, it is looking to exploit more satellites in lower orbits to a much greater degree. Collectively, these insights from the budget capture central developments in the department's transition toward a new architecture.

New Capabilities for Missile Warning and Strategic Satcom

Space-based nuclear command and control has comprised two main elements: assets that can detect and provide warning (missile warning satellites) and assets that can transmit messages to and from nuclear forces and between senior leaders even in a nuclear war (strategic communications satellites). As captured in the budget materials, next-generation missile warning and strategic communications satellites make up some of the highest dollar programs and projects this year and in the outyears of the budget. In fact, as shown in Figure 2, three of the five biggest RDTE projects and programs through fiscal



Figure note: The budget request does not include outyear projections for classified RDTE; therefore, the amount in Figure 2 for classified RDTE only reflects the amounted requested for FY 2024.

Figure 2: Biggest RDTE programs and projects through FY 2028.

year 2028 are for next-generation missile warning and strategic communications satellites.⁴ These budget lines tie to one satellite communications program, Evolved Strategic Satcom, and to two families of missile warning programs—Next Generation Overhead Persistent Infrared and Resilient Missile Warning and Tracking. Collectively, these programs make up nearly half of the entire RDTE budget for the Space Force through fiscal year 2028.⁵ As well as showing the large dollar figures associated with the programs, the budget materials detail how they represent a fundamental departure from how DOD has historically carried out these critical missions.

Strategic (and Tactical) Satellite Communications.

For 40 years, DOD has used individual satellites for both strategic communications and tactical communications. In 1982, the United States launched the first Defense Satellite Communications Systems (DSCS) III satellite, which, hardened against nuclear effects, provided strategic communications to nuclear forces and tactical communications to nonnuclear forces.⁶ From 1994 to 2003, the United States launched the Milstar satellite constellation, which again could communicate with both nuclear and nonnuclear forces.⁷ To augment and eventually replace Milstar, the department launched six Advanced Extremely High Frequency (AEHF) satellites from 2010 to 2020.⁸ Like its predecessors, AEHF was

designed to provide assured strategic communications, such as for intercontinental ballistic missile forces, and tactical communications, such as for conventionally armed ships.⁹

With the next-generation systems, this dual function of the satellites will go away: DOD is splitting the strategic and tactical communications into different programs and different spacecraft. Evolved Strategic Satcom (ESS) will serve as the strategic satcom replacement to AEHF, and Protected Tactical Satcom (PTS) will serve as the tactical satcom replacement to AEHF. ESS and PTS terminals will have different cryptology requirements, and the systems will use different frequencies. In discussing PTS, the budget documents note that DOD initiated the program to address global threats and pursue "precise solutions for disaggregated strategic and tactical SATCOM."¹⁰ ESS will be the first U.S. strategic communications satellite system not designed to carry out tactical communications.

The budget requests \$630 million in FY 2024 for ESS, a 20 percent increase from FY 2023 and nearly four-fold jump from FY 2022. For ESS satellites, the budget justification documents specify that the program will support a need-date of 2032 for next-generation strategic communications.¹¹ The request for PTS, the tactical program, is \$360 million, a 40 percent increase from

FY 2023.[‡] For PTS, the documents note that the space segment will be a mix of hostable payloads and free-flying satellites, and DOD expects prototypes of both to be available for launch in 2025.¹² Both ESS and PTS will grow in the outyears: from FY 2024 to FY 2028, ESS is projected to cost \$6.8 billion and PTS \$2 billion.

Missile Warning and Tracking. Like the nextgeneration programs for strategic satellite communications, the plans for next-generation missile warning programs-the other core element of space-based nuclear command and control-represent a fundamental shift for the department. For several decades, DOD has used a small number of systems in high orbit for missile warning. The United States currently deploys the Space-Based Infrared System (SBIRS), which consists of six satellites in geostationary Earth orbit (GEO) and payloads on four host satellites in highly elliptical Earth orbits (HEO) to cover the polar regions.¹³ SBIRS serves as the replacement to the Defense Support Program, the first satellites of which were launched over five decades ago.¹⁴ For the next generation of programs, the department is beginning to pivot to an architecture with a larger number of assets in lower orbit.¹⁵

The two next-generation missile warning programs are (1) Next Generation Overhead Persistent Infrared (Next Gen OPIR) and (2) Resilient Missile Warning and Missile Tracking (MW/MT). Collectively, these programs total nearly \$5 billion as part of the FY 2024 request, comprising over 15 percent of the entire Space Force budget request.¹⁶ Like its predecessors, Next Gen OPIR would constitute a small number of systems in GEO and HEO with a ground architecture. The primary mission of the program would be to "provide initial missile warning of a ballistic missile attack on the US, its deployed forces, and its allies."¹⁷

As its name suggests, Resilient MW/MT reflects an expansion of the mission of missile warning to include missile tracking. Although higher orbit systems have included tracking to some degree, Resilient MW/MT would aim to ensure custody of "evolved dim and

maneuvering threats through all phases of flight to provide required missile warning attack characterization."¹⁸ The program would include a layer of missile warning and tracking satellites in low Earth orbit (LEO) developed by the Space Development Agency, a layer of missile warning and tracking satellites in medium Earth orbit (MEO) developed by the Space Systems Command, and an integrated ground architecture for both the LEO and MEO layers. Last year's budget unveiled that the Space Warfighting Analysis Center had recommended 135 satellites in LEO and 16 satellites in MEO for missile warning and tracking, although neither the total number of satellites for the program nor the time frame for the complete architecture has been publicly disclosed.¹⁹

Next Gen OPIR would replace SBIRS and serve as the next-generation nuclear command and control system for missile warning. Unlike Next Gen OPIR, Resilient MW/MT is not designated in the budget as an official nuclear command, control, and communications (NC3) program, but Derek Tournear, the director of the Space Development Agency, said in November 2022 that the tracking data from the satellites will be integrated into the Pentagon's NC3 network.²⁰ Further, officials have noted that the department is eventually transitioning the missile warning mission to Resilient MW/MT with Next Gen OPIR providing overlap during the transition. As explained by Space Force Chief General B. Chance Saltzman, Next Gen OPIR would help ensure that "the mission did not have any gaps" and would serve as a "hedge against technical risk associated with the pivot" to the new architecture.²¹

This year's budget request would hasten this pivot.²² Based on prior budget requests, Next Gen OPIR was to include three satellites in GEO and two in HEO. This year's request, in contrast, cut one of the planned GEO satellites, requesting \$2.6 billion for the program, \$330 million less than what the department had planned to spend as of last year's request. The budget justification documents note that the department "assessed the third satellite vehicle is not required as a result of continued positive performance of the SBIRS constellation and the

^{*†*} PTS is part of the Protected Anti-Jam Tactical Satcom (PATS) family of programs, which also includes Protected Tactical Enterprise Service (PTES). DOD is developing PTES to establish a foundational ground system for the family of programs. PTES also includes a project for using the department's developed "protected tactical waveform" on commercial satellites. PTES adds another layer of depth to the protected anti-jam tactical satcom architecture. Through FY 2028, the budget projects \$330 million for PTES.



Figure 3: Comparison of Next Gen OPIR and Resilient MW/MT.

anticipated full operational capability" of the MEO and LEO missile warning and tracking layers.²³ In addition to cutting funding for GEO, this year's requested budget would increase Resilient MW/MT from \$1.2 billion in last year's appropriations—which was itself a 16 percent increase from last year's request—to \$2.3 billion.²⁴ Figure 3 shows how the congressional and budgetary action over the last year has accelerated the transition to lower orbits.

More Spacecraft in Lower Orbits

The ascendancy of low-orbit missile warning and tracking projects is telling, not just in the makeup of future nuclear command and control, but also as part of a trend reflected in this year's request: a push to more systems in lower orbits. The budget materials stress the importance of proliferation and diversification to achieve "resiliency," a term mentioned over 300 times in the RDTE justification book.²⁵

Space Force and Air Force leadership have contrasted the vulnerability of constellations with few satellites with the resiliency of constellations with large numbers of

satellites. In January, General Saltzman remarked that the ability to "deny single satellite capabilities became very obvious very early" in the Russian invasion of Ukraine.²⁶ In a similar vein, Frank Calvelli, Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Space Acquisition and Integration, referenced the "'big juicy targets' of the past," and noted that the Department of the Air Force is transforming to a "more proliferated and more resilient architecture that can be counted on during times of crisis and conflict."²⁷ In March, General Saltzman highlighted how proliferation in lower orbits could complicate an adversary's decision to attack: "By going to low Earth orbit, we're buying smaller satellites and more of them. More satellites create a targeting problem."²⁸

Programs that seek to deploy higher numbers of satellites at low altitudes fared well in this year's budget request. Figure 4 shows the six budget or project lines for FY 2024 that rose or fell the most from last year's projections for FY 2024. These are instances in which the administration determined within the last year to add or subtract funding, more indicative of shifting priorities and focus than



Figure note: The budget documents indicate that DOD will forgo production for the GPS III Follow On program in FY 2024, but that the space vehicle procurement for the program will still be complete in FY 2030, as originally planned.

increases or decreases that were planned years ahead as part of the natural progression of programs. The four budget or project lines that increased the most from last year's projections are efforts aiming to deploy new architectures at lower orbits. The budget lines that fell the most from last year's projections are next-generation systems part of, or continuations of, traditional defense space programs.

Growth of the Space Development Agency. The budgetary success of the Space Development Agency highlights the push for deploying many systems in low orbits. The agency, responsible for three of the four budget

lines that grew the most from last year's projections, has the aim of developing a proliferated LEO satellite constellation consisting of several related layers. Started in 2019, the agency's first enacted budget was \$125 million. From the FY 2020 enacted amount, this year's request would signify budget growth by a factor of 35 in just five fiscal years (see Figure 5).²⁹

In addition to the Resilient MW/MT LEO layer, the two biggest increases in the Space Development Agency's budget were for its transport layer and its launch budget line. The transport layer is a space communications mesh network, which is planned to total several hundred

Figure 4: Biggest changes between FY 2023 projection for FY 2024 and FY 2024 request.



satellites and is the agency's "primary initial focus within the proliferated warfighter space architecture."³⁰ The budget documents also note that the transport layer will "provide the space-based connectivity backbone for Joint All-Domain Command and Control (JADC2)," a broader priority for DOD.³¹ Regarding launch, in April 2023, the Space Development Agency sent its first 10 satellites into orbit and is scheduled for an additional launch in June.³² The budget also requests roughly \$130 million for integration and battle management for the agency. Although it does not specify funding for other layers, the budget documents mention the agency's plans for developing "global surveillance and surface moving target custody, and enhanced space domain awareness and deterrence capabilities."³³

Congressional Support...with Reservations.

Congress has played an important role in the push toward more spacecraft in lower orbits. In the last two full budget cycles (FY 2022 and FY 2023), Congress funded the budget lines aiming to proliferate at lower altitudes at levels higher than the administration requested, which were themselves increases from the prior year. For example, for FY 2022, the administration requested about \$935 million for the Space Development Agency, which would have tripled its budget from the prior year.³⁴ Ten months later, in the FY 2022 appropriations act, Congress provided the Space Development Agency \$580 million more than what the administration had requested.³⁵ Most of this increase supported a missile tracking demonstration capability for the Indo-Pacific. In the FY 2023 budget submission, the administration requested \$2.3 billion for the Space Development Agency and received \$730 million more than what the administration had requested.³⁶ This increase went toward Resilient MW/MT, launch, and the transport layer.

Despite the significant adds, Congress has raised concerns about the costs of some of the lower orbit architectures in report and appropriations language. On Resilient MW/MT, the FY 2023 appropriations act notes that while it "strongly supports the pivot to a more proliferated and diverse architecture of smaller satellites," it also criticizes the Space Force for not providing "sufficient information on the expected life-cycle cost of the new architecture; the cost to recapitalize a proliferated architecture every three to five years; potential risks and challenges in the supply chain," and "the ability of the Space Force to scale up capabilities to command and control a much larger number of satellites."³⁷ Although, in this case, these critiques were specific to Resilient MW/MT, they would seemingly apply to developing proliferated low orbit architectures in general. The FY 2022 House Appropriations Committee report also warned of the increasing costs of the Space Force, questioning: "whether any serious analysis or long-term planning has been done to assess the realism and affordability of the entire portfolio of programs."³⁸ The programs and projects focused on proliferated and diversified architectures will likely continue to grow, but—as some of the primary beneficiaries of the increasing budget for the Space Force—they will also likely be subject to heightened scrutiny as they mature and other priorities emerge.

The recent congressional bill on the debt ceiling could affect the growth of programs focused on proliferated low orbit architectures, as well as the broader Space Force budget. In May 2023, Congress passed the Fiscal Responsibility Act of 2023, which—in addition to increasing the debt ceiling—set limits for DOD's topline.³⁹ The Act caps DOD's FY 2024 budget to \$886 billion and authorizes \$895 billion for the department for FY 2025. Limited top-line growth could constrain Space Force's funding, creating more competition for the service's resources.

Conclusion

The FY 2023 request highlights notable programs and trends as part of the transition to a new defense space architecture. Recent changes in the budget reflect the department's push toward more spacecraft in lower orbits, which, along with next-generation systems for nuclear command and control, make up the bulk of the Space Force research and development investments for this year and projected outyears. The support for proliferated and diversified architectures in missile warning and tracking and satellite communications could serve as a forerunner for other missions, which the Space Force will have to balance as current research and development programs mature and convert to significant procurement efforts. More generally, the requested near doubling of the Space Force's budget in just five years reinforces the growing consensus in the administration and Congress on the role and importance of national security space.

Acknowledgments

Thank you to John Galer, Mary Mills, Teri Spoutz, and Adina Wadsworth for their help with the paper.

References

¹ Office of Management and Budget, Budget Appendix,

Department of Defense-Military Programs, (March 2024). ² Russell Rumbaugh, "The FY22 Defense Space Budget

Request Analysis," The Aerospace Corporation (August 2021). ³ Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023, Public Law No: 117-238, H.R.2617, (December 29, 2022).

Robert S. Wilson, "Fiscal Year 2023 Space Force Budget Analysis: Missile Warning and Tracking Looms Large," The Aerospace Corporation (September 2022).

⁴ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023).

⁵ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023).

⁶ "DSCS—Past, Present, and Future," SMC/MCX,

(November 1, 1995); U.S. Space Force Space Operations Command, "Fact Sheet – Defense Satellite Communications System," March 2017.

⁷ U.S. Space Force Space Operations Command, "Fact Sheet – Milstar Satellite Communications Systems (Milstar)," August 2021.

⁸ U.S. Department of Defense, "Advanced Extremely High Frequency Satellite (AEHF), As of FY 2021 President's Budget," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval.

⁹ John R. Hoehn, "Nuclear Command, Control, and Communications (NC3) Modernization," Congressional Research Service (December 8, 2020).

¹⁰ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), p. 285.

p. 285. ¹¹ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), p. 299.

¹² "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), p. 287. For more on PTS, see: Theresa Hitchens, "In a \$3 billion bet, Space Force envisions tactical anti-jam SATCOM keeping enemy EW at bay," Breaking Defense (March 22, 2023).

¹³ Lisa Sodders, "SBIRS GEO-6 Launch Closes Out Two Decades of Progress in Missile Warning, Tracking and Detection; Next-Gen OPIR to Take the Helm," Space Systems Command (August 2022).

¹⁴ Government Accountability Office, "Missile Warning Satellites – Comprehensive Cost and Schedule Information Would Enhance Congressional Oversight," GAO-21-105249, (September 2021).

¹⁵ Courtney Albon, "Lawmakers chart 'middle course' on space-based missile warning funding," C4ISRNet (January 2023).

¹⁶ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), pp. 445-492 and 507-537.

¹⁷ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), pp. 477 and 485.

¹⁸ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 23 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (April 2022), p. 421.

¹⁹ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 23 Budget Estimates – Missile Defense Agency, Research, Development, Test & Evaluation," Department of the Defense (April 2022), p. 421.

²⁰ Theresa Hitchens, "Space Development Agency missile tracking data will inform NC3," Breaking Defense (November 11, 2022).

²¹ Frank Wolfe, "U.S. Space Force Fiscal 2024 Request Removes Funding for One Next Gen OPIR GEO Satellite," Defense Daily (March 15, 2023).

²² "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget
Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation,
Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023),
p. 515.

²³ "Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget
Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation,
Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023),
p. 477.

²⁴ Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), p. 507-537.

²⁵ Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023).
²⁶ Greg Hadley, "Saltzman: China's ASAT Test Was 'Pivot Point' in Space Operations," Air and Space Forces Magazine (January 13, 2023).

²⁷ Sandra Erwin, "Space Force not buying large satellites for the foreseeable future," *SpaceNews* (January 2023).

²⁸ Audrey Decker, "Space Force to Spend \$340 Million on New Training Infrastructure," Defense One (March 15, 2023).

²⁹ For more on this year's request for the Space Development Agency, see: Theresa Hitchens, "Space Development Agency's FY24 budget request skyrockets to \$4.7B," Breaking Defense (March 24, 2023).

³⁰ Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), p. 156.

³¹ Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), p. 75.

³² Sandra Erwin, "Space Development Agency's first satellite launch hailed as model," *SpaceNews* (April 2023).

³³ Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 24 Budget Estimates – Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Space Force," Department of the Air Force, (March 2023), p. 171.

³⁴ Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 22 Budget Estimates – Space Development Agency, Research, Development, Testing & Evaluation, Defense-Wide," (May 2021); Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 22 Budget Estimates – Space Development Agency, Procurement, Defense-Wide," (May 2021); Department of Defense Fiscal Year (FY) 22 Budget Estimates – Space Development Agency, Operations & Maintenance, Defense-Wide," (May 2021).

³⁵ Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2022, Public Law No: 117-103, H.R.2471, (March 15, 2022).

³⁶ Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023, Public Law No: 117-238, H.R.2617, (December 29, 2022).

³⁷ Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023, Public Law No: 117-238, H.R.2617, (December 29, 2022).

³⁸ House of Representatives, Department of Defense

Appropriations Bill, 2023, Report No. 117-338, (June 24, 2022).

³⁹ Fiscal Responsibility Act of 2023, Public Law No: 118-5, H.R. 3746, (June 3, 2023).

About the Author

Robert Samuel Wilson is a systems director at The Aerospace Corporation's Center for Space Policy and Strategy, where he is responsible for leading work on the nexus of commercial and national security space, comparative space, and missile issues. Prior to joining Aerospace, he served as a senior analyst in the Defense Capabilities and Management division at the U.S. Government Accountability Office. There, he led reports on nuclear command, control, and communications; strategic force structure; arms control; and U.S. nuclear forces in Europe. Wilson received his bachelor's degree from the University of Virginia in political theory and his master's degree from the University of Virginia's Batten School in public policy.

About the Center for Space Policy and Strategy

The Center for Space Policy and Strategy is dedicated to shaping the future by providing nonpartisan research and strategic analysis to decisionmakers. The Center is part of The Aerospace Corporation, a nonprofit organization that advises the government on complex space enterprise and systems engineering problems.

The views expressed in this publication are solely those of the author(s), and do not necessarily reflect those of The Aerospace Corporation, its management, or its customers.

For more information, go to www.aerospace.org/policy or email policy@aero.org.

© 2023 The Aerospace Corporation. All trademarks, service marks, and trade names contained herein are the property of their respective owners. Approved for public release; distribution unlimited. OTR202300839